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CLARK BURRUS, Chairman, CTi

3 5556 029 970498

CHAIRMAN'S MESSAGE

Today's Chicago Transit Author-

ity has a new look, a new commit-

ment, and a new sense ot direc-

tion, while continuing to provide

consistent, reliable transit service

to the 3.7 million people in our

service area, 24 hours a day, 365

days a year.

The new look includes the new
red, white and blue paint schemes
of our buses, and the recently

adopted Coast Guard blue uni-

forms of our operating employ-

ees.

The new commitment is expressed

in our "Going Your Way" program.

As we publicly announce specific

improvements we intend to make
in such areas as security, comfort,

convenience and communication,

CTA invites our riders to hold us

accountable for carrying out our

promises.
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Our new sense of direction is ex-

emplified by our intensified efforts

to discover the specific needs and

preferences of our current and

potential customers, and to plan

our service to meet market de-

mand as precisely as possible.

Our mission is to provide high

quality transit service that meets
the needs of metropolitan Chicago

and positively influences the re-

gion's development. Our 12,500

employees each contributes to this

mission, some in ways clearly

apparent to the public by actually

operating our vehicles, many in

behind-the-scenes functions that

are just as essential.

This vast operation must respond

to changing needs; an expanding

central business district, decen-

tralized industrial and service jobs,

the predominance of the automo-

bile for many travel purposes.

Meeting these challenges in an

environment of constrained pub-

lic funding requires an orientation

to the passenger, innovative man-
agement, hard choices, and just

plain hard work.

The Chicago Transit Board has

reorganized Board, field and staff

operations. A Management Im-

pact Team, composed of accom-
plished business, public sector

and CTA executives, has been
created to chart a new course for

the Authority. Board committees

are more active; deliberating on

all substantive matters before rec-

ommending full Board action.

Our primary concern, though,

must be long-range funding for

public transit, especially for facili-

ties and rolling-stock renewal.

Dwindling federal and state capi-

tal funding threatens our ability to

continue to provide good trans-

portation service in the future.

Current capital funding is only half

of what is needed. In 1989, CTA
needs the support of the people of

the Chicago metropolitan area to

meet the transportation needs of

an ever-changing and complex

society.

This report will detail the goals we
have set for ourselves, the strides

we have made toward meeting

them, and the challenges we face

in the future.

CTA board Members:
Howard C. Medley, Sr. J. Douglas Donenfeld Natalia Delgado Milton Holzman

John J. Hoellen, Vice-chairman Clark Burrus, Chairman James I. Charlton

For

42 Years

There's

Been A
Transportation

Systei

That You
Can Depend
On...CTA.



CTA SALUTES YOU!

RECOGNITION

During 1 988, CTA established two

programs to publicly recognize em-

ployees and citizens who make
significant individual contributions

to the CTA and the community.

The "Spirit of Chicago" award is

given to employees who come to

the aid of those in need of emer-

gency assistance. The award is

also given to employees who dem-

onstrate exemplary dedication

through extraordinary participation

in community-improvement activi-

ties.

su
Michael Ollins

a CTA bus operator since 1 960. was recog-

nized for going to the aid of a man being

assaulted by several youths on the south-

west side. Ollins was operating in service

when he saw the attack. He used his bus

phone to call for police assistance, then left

the bus and pulled the victim back to the

safely of the vehicle until police arrived.

Fivepersons were arrested. Ollins was also

cited by the Chicago Commissioner on Hu-

man Relations for for his actions, and for

participating in the resulting court case.

A]
Charles Welch
a CTA bus operator for tSyears. wasrecog-

nized for rescuing a blind minister who fell

from the platform of the Addison "L " station,

landing between the cars of a northbound

train. Welch, who was in the train, informed

the conductor to hold the tram, went to the

minister, advised him not to touch anything

and assisted him back to the platform. Welch

then wentback down to the tracks to retrieve

the man's cane and braille Bible.

Eleven employees were cited for

the "Spirit of Chicago" award in

its first year. Those employees
represent virtually every area of

the Authority's operations, includ-

ing bus and rail operators, mainte-

nance employees and office staff.

In addition to recognizing the

achievements of its employees,

CTA in July began its "Caring to

Take Action" awards program to

cite private citizens whose actions

on behalf of the Authority helped

Daniel Klimas
a bus servicer at Archer Garage, went to a

restaurant for a meal at the end of his shift

and. while waiting for his order, sawa station

wagon run a red light and strike a pedes-

trian. Klimas got into his own car and
chased the hit-and-run driver for more than

a mile, while trying to attract police. The

driver stopped, was pined by two other

men. and all of them attacked Klimas. Po-

lice arrived quickly and arrested the assail-

ants including the driver in what turned out to

be a fatal hit-and-run.

CTA riders and the community at

large. Six persons were honored
during 1988 for their roles in pro-

tecting riders and property under

criminal attack.

Award recipients are presented to

the public at monthly meetings of

the Chicago Transit Board.

IS an administrative assistant in the City's

Department of Public Works. On a recent

Saturday morning, Ms Ross was on her

way to work . While waiting for a train at the

79th Street Station on the Dan Ryan line,

shesaw a woman lying on the tracks, appar-

ently asleep. She quickly notified the ticket

agent, who contacted our Control Center

Control Center staff, inturn, called the police

and fire departments, and held up train

service on the line. While waiting for help to

arrive, hJIs. Ross climbeddown to the tracks.

The woman told her that she was an epitep-

tic who had taken an overdose of her medi-

cation in an attempt to commit suicide. Ms.

Ross remained with the woman until a fire

department crew arrived. The woman sur-

vived.
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LOOKING GOOD!



COMMITMENT TO OUR RIDERS

GOING YOUR WAY

"Going Your Way" is CTA's com-
mitment to its ridership to com-
plete an annual list of specific

service and facility improvements.

Last year's 21 -point improvement

program fiighlighted projects that

improved security, comfort, clean-

liness, convenience, and commu-
nication with the riding public

throughout the service area. Allot

the projects selected for the "Going

Your Way" program were funded

in the 1 988 budget and were iden-

tified as having a positive, mean-
ingful effect on our customers' day-

to-day use of CTA. Some ele-

ments of the program changed as

the year progressed. Neverthe-

less, we encouraged the public to

critique results. Our "Going Your

Way" accomplishments through

the end of 1988 are as follows:

Security

•Installation of new lighting fixtures

is complete at 10 stations and

underway at 4 more.

•A crime prevention flyer was de-

veloped, offering passengers tips

on how to reduce the chances of

becoming a victim of crime.

•A new community/police liaison

position was established to help

identify and address the concerns

the public has about security.

•Uniformed and undercover Chi-

cago Police Department patrols

were increased.

•Canine patrols were added.

Communication
•A new, bilingual system map was
developed and distributed last

spring.

•Mobile CTA Information Center

provides staff with an innovative

approach to community outreach

programs.
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GOING YOUR WAY

Comfort/Cleanliness

•The Authority instituted Opera-

tion CLASS (Clean, Lighted, and

Safe Stations) as a program to

upgrade many of our older facili-

ties. Underthis program, 12 rapid

transit stations on the North-South

line received major improvements

including painting, replacement of

stairs, canopy work and new light-

ing.

• Installation of heaters and wind-

breaks Is complete at 4 rapid tran-

sit stations and will soon be com-

plete at 5 more.

•37 new bus passenger shelters

were installed.

•The floors, walls and acoustic

panels of the Dearborn and State

Street subways were cleaned and

disinfected last spring.

•Construction of a new platform

and temporary fare collection area

for the Indiana station on the North-

South line, the first phase of a

complete station renovation.

•359 buses were painted in the

new red, white and blue color

scheme (on-going).

Convenience
•Three new Park'n'Ride facilities

have been made available to our

riders.

•The QuikPass program was ex-

tended into 1989, with additional

stations to be included.

•Two new bus turnarounds were

completed and a third has been

rehabilitated.

1987-1988 ANNUAL REPORT
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•TO SERVE •TO ACHIEVE •TO MAXIMIZE 'TO BUILD

Market-based
Organization"

s/i/i/i/

MARKETING INITIATIVES

CTA is adopting aggressive mar-

keting techniques similar to those

used in the private sector, making

a transition from an "operations-

based" organization to a "market-

based" organization—focusing on

the needs of the riding public.

The ever-changing travel patterns

of riders affect the way we plan our

operation. The 1988 budget allo-

cated funds to establish a Market-

ing Department which will central-

ize and focus the Authority's mar-

keting activities. This new market-

ing orientation will allow us to react

better to the needs and prefer-

ences of the public.

The transit environment and Au-

thority operations were critically

examined by a Strategic Market-

ing Committee, which established

the following long-range goals:

•To serve our current custom-
ers better

•To achieve a thorough sense
of the travel markets in the Chi-

cago region

•To maximize CTA's share of

the regional travel market

•To build a more positive image
of the CTA



MARKETING INITIATIVES

Goal 1

Service Changes
CTA is constantly looking for ways

to enhance its service and respond

to changing needs. 1 987 was a

relatively quiet year in terms of

service changes, with more
sweeping revisions made in 1 988.

Some of the changes implemented

are:

Cityfront Center Service

Cityfront Center is a 30-acre, $3

billion mixed use development cur-

rently under construction east of

Michigan Avenue, north of the Chi-

cago River. The entire project will

take 20 years to complete. The
first building opened in 1988, and

a second, a new 40-story office

tower, will open in 1989.

In response to this development,

in 1988 CTA extended five bus

routes into the area, offering much
improved connections to the rest

of the region's transportation fa-

cilities. Three of the extended

routes use a new bus terminal built

by project developers on property

they own along lower Lake Shore

Drive, between Illinois Street and

Grand Avenue.

One of the extended routes, 3 King

Drive, now provides for the first

time direct, through-routed serv-

ice between the South Side and

the North Iwlichigan Avenue area.

The Chicago Plan Commission ap-

proved zoning for Cityfront Center

with the condition that the new bus

terminal be built by the developers

to meet the transit needs of the

area. This was the first instance in

Chicago in which a developer was
required to provide infrastructure

to support CTA operations.

Extension of 96 Lunt bus route

This route operated between the

Morse St. station on the North-

South rail line and the Winston

Towers apartments at Pratt/

Kedzie.
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There had been long-standing re-

quests to extend the route to De-

von/Kedzie. In March, 1987 the

route was extended even farther

than requested, to Lincoln Village

shopping center at Lincoln/

McCormick.

New Route
127 McCormick/Northwestern
McCormick Place, two miles south

of the Loop, is the largest conven-

tion center in the western hemi-

sphere. With 1.6 million square

feet of exhibition space, housed in

three adjacent buildings, the

McCormick Place convention

complex is host to over 60 trade

shows and public conventions a

year, attracting over two million

visitors annually.

In 1987, CTA enhanced its serv-

ice to McCormick Place by inau-

gurating new route 127
McCormick/NorthWestern, oper-

ating weekday rush hours between

the Northwestern commuter rail

station and McCormick Place. The
service operates across the Loop
and via South Michigan Avenue,

serving several hotels en route.

In conjunction with this new serv-

ice CTA initiated use of newly de-

signed public information kiosks

along the route in the Loop.



MARKETING INTIATIVES

Goal 1:

Better Vehicles
CTA's effort to acquire new buses
hias been delayed over the last 4

years because of litigation related

to accessibility. This has contrib-

uted to CTA now having the oldest

urban bus fleet in the nation. In an

effort to improve vehicle quality,

CTA launched a pilot bus mainte-

nance program called Operation

B.U.S. (Better Ultimate Service).

This program, initially implemented

at two of CTA's nine bus garages

and covering about 600 of the Au-

thority's buses, is intended to meet

these goals:

•No graffiti inside or out.

•All signal lights working.

•Horn, mirrors and windshield

wipers present and working.

•Destination signs present and
working.

•Clean, dry seats.

•Exterior washed, floor swept.

•Passenger signal working
properly.

Generally the buses covered by

this program are at least eleven

years old, with 600,000 miles of

service.

CTA recently completed a rider

survey to ascertain whether and

to what degree our patrons have

noticed improvement in the condi-

tion of the buses they ride as a

result of this effort. Results were
very favorable.

Capital Improvements
Construction is complete or well

underway on several long-awaited

major projects to enhance service

and renew facilities.

103rd/Stony Bus Garage
CTA's new $32 million bus garage

at 103rd Street and Stony Island

Avenue was officially opened June

26, 1988 with the simultaneous

closing of Beverly garage.

The new facility, which provides

service and support functions for

14 bus routes, was erected to

improve service in the south and

southwest sections of the city, and
suburban corridors served by the

Authority.

This energy-efficient, cost-effec-

tive, state-of-the-art bus garage/

maintenance facility can house
250-300 buses inside, which is

especially convenient to operat-

ing personnel during Chicago's

sub-zero winter temperatures. It

not only adds to the service life of

the vehicles, but also saves the

CTA thousands of fuel dollars, be-

cause buses no longer have to be
kept running overnight in cold

weather to ensure AM rush-hour

operation.

Indoor bus parking also minimizes

air and noise pollution in the sur-

rounding community. All exterior

bus movements at 103rd street

occur on roadways and driveways

within CTA property.

1987-1988 ANNUAL REPORT



MARKETING INITIATIVES

Goal 1:

Rapid Transit Stations

In February, 1988 the Quincy/

Wells elevated station was reo-

pened after a 2 1/2 year, $1.4

million restoration. The station

was restored to resemble its ap-

pearance when originally con-

structed in 1887. Because this

station had been the least changed

by modifications through the years,

it was selected for historic restora-

tion as part of the Loop Elevated

Rehabilitation Program.

Also proceeding on schedule is

the construction of a new station

at the Merchandise Mart. This

station is being built in conjunction

with a project to rebuild the Wells

St. viaduct and sidewalks between

Hubbard St. and the Chicago

River. The elevated structure

under the station has been recon-

figured so that the support pillars,

which had been in the roadway,

impeding traffic, are relocated to

the curbside.

Southwest Rapid Transit Line

Major construction is proceeding

on the Southwest Rapid Transit

Line which, when completed, will

fill the last major gap in CTA's rail

system. The line will provide high-

speed transit service over a 9.2-

mile route between the Loop and
Midway Airport. This will be a
significant improvement in the

quality of service in this corridor,

currently served only by express

and local buses. The new route,

expected to cost about $496 mil-

lion, will include eight stations and
will use mainly existing railroad

right-of-way, minimizing commer-
cial and residential displacement.

Completion is scheduled for 1 993.
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Howard-Dan Ryan
Tfirougti-Route

Work is also continuing on this

project which, when completed,

will relieve one of CTA's most
severe problems, lack of peak-

hour capacity on the Dan Ryan
rapid transit line. The present

pairing of transit lines—Howard
with Jackson Park/Englewood and

Dan Ryan with Lake—requires

Dan Ryan trains to operate over

the Loop elevated in the central

business district. Due to limited

track capacity, fewer Dan Ryan
trains than needed can be sched-

uled.

By rerouting Jackson Park/Engle-

wood trains out of the subway and
onto the elevated Loop, Dan Ryan
trains can be operated through

the State Street Subway to pro-

vide a more than 30 percent in-

crease in capacity.

Southwest Rapid Transit Aiignment



MARKETING INITIATIVES

Goal 2:

Surveys
It is important for CTA to know as

mucti as possible about what the

different kinds of trips our current

and potential riders wish to take

and flow transit can be made an at-

tractive alternative to the auto.

Rider passenger counts and sur-

veys have always been used to

determine CTA operating sched-

ules. Their use has been expanded

to solicit rider preferences con-

cerning fare structures, the new
bus color scheme and the

QuikPass project, among others.

We have also undertaken a major

market research project to learn

more about the attitudes and pref-

erences of travelers in our service

area.

Particular effort has been made to

investigate various pricing strate-

gies and fare collection methods
to maximize convenience and
ensure fairness while also gener-

ating needed revenue. A major

consultant survey, completed in

1987 which examined such alter-

natives as peak/off-peak fares,

zone fares different fares for bus

and rail, and several types of pre-

paid passes. During 1 988 the Fare

Policies Task Force further exam-
ined implementation strategies

associated with these options.

QuikPass
One new form of prepayment made
available in 1987 was the

QuikPass, a magnetically en-

coded, full-fare monthly pass.

These passes function as regular

monthly passes, and allow fast,

easy entry through pass-reading

turnstiles in eight rapid transit sta-

tions.

A survey of QuikPass users was
conducted in May and October,

1 987, to determine their reactions

and experiences. Pass users'

responses were almost unani-

mously positive. QuikPass read-

ers will consequently be added to

more stations in 1989.

^W QuikPass

Wir:l. MAY
L 1987

^ ^.-iiii]:ai:i:ii^iiH
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MARKETING INITIATIVES

Goal 3:

Currently, CTA's largest market

involves travel to and from the

central business district, where we
serve 65 percent of all work trips.

Of the 500,000 weekday trips on

the rapid rail system, 58.8 per cent

are made during rush hour peri-

ods. Of the 1.5 million bus trips

made each day, about half are

made during peak periods.

A key to expanding the market for

transit service is to increase the

utilization of the system in off-peak

hours, and for non-work trips. In-

creasing effort has been made in

recent years to make the public

aware that CTA is a convenient,

economical way of making many
different types of trips. These pro-

motional efforts have included;

•Publication of brochures aimed at

specific market segments or sup-

porting destinations, such as Lin-

coln Park, O'Hare Airport, sports

venues, commuter rail passengers

and so on.

•Publication of timetables and

route maps for key bus and rail

routes.

•A new system map, distributed

free to the public.

•Contests, featuring exciting prizes

like trips to such places as Hawaii,

Jamaica and Hong Kong.

•Production of original informa-

tional videotape programs for air-

ing via cable television stations.

•Construction of a mobile informa-

tion center, a bus which visits key

locations throughout the area dis-

tributing promotional materials,

and providing at no charge re-

duced fare photo ID cards to sen-

ior citizens.
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When CTA needed a bus for con-

version into a mobile information

center for its community relations

outreach program, rather than

take a vehicle out of revenue serv-

ice, craftsman in our South Shops
bus repair facility took a scrapped

1963 General Motors bus chas-

sis, fitted it with various available

parts and fashioned the vehicle's

interior into an office and meeting

room.

The front of the "born again" bus is

a mixture of parts from M.A.N.

,

Flyer, and FIxible buses. The rear

is from a General Motors bus and

its windows are from a Flyer bus.

The standard eight-foot wide, 40

foot long bus is powered by a

rebuilt V6 71 GM engine and drive

train.

^^^.^^^ giving out information,

and disthbuting maps and litera-

ture, CTA representatives take

senior citizen I.D. photos and is-

sue riding cards.

The bus and its multi-lingual staff

appear at parades, schools, neigh-

borhood festivals, high traffic ar-

eas, shopping malls, and wher-

ever crowds gather.



MARKETING INITIATIVES

Goal 4:

Customer Relations
CTA has always been aware of

the need for good customer rela-

tions and has demonstrated this

by providing sensitivity training for

our operators and by expanding

community outreach efforts. In

1 987, improved procedures for ad-

dressing customer comments
were developed. Approximately

30,000 customer communications

were received last year including

employee commendations, inquir-

ies, complaints and service im-

provement suggestions.

Also in 1987, the Metro Vision

system was introduced as a pilot

program at key stations. This

system consists of TV monitors

that enhance CTA's ability to

communicate news, weather and
up-to-the-minute service informa-

tion. This service is provided

our patrons at no cost to CTA. In-

stead, a modest net income is

generated from advertising reve-

Two major initiatives were begun
in 1 987 to improve public percep-

tion of CTA: the adoption of new
uniforms for operating employees
and the selection of a new bus
paint scheme for our buses.

New Uniforms

For several years, employees

expressed dissatisfaction with

CTA's uniform program, due to

such factors as minimal durability

and wearability of garments, unat-

tractive color, problems with color

consistency, unavailability of a

satisfactory female cut/design, and

increasing cost (up 60 percent

since 1969).

The new uniform first became
available in April, 1986. Change-

over was completed by October,

1987.

New Bus Colors

In October 1987, a survey of bus

color/design preference was con-

ducted as part of the CTA's 40th

Anniversary Celebration. Five

specially painted buses were

chosen to be included in the sur-

vey.

Based largely on the expressed

preferences of our riding public, a

new red, white and blue color

scheme was chosen for our buses

and support vehicles. All new
buses will be ordered in these

colors. Buses already on the

property are being selectively

repainted.



•INFRASTRUCTURE NEEDS •FUNDS FOR OPERATIONS

FUNDING UPDATE

The most pressing problem con-

fronting the mass transit industry

in general, and CTA in particular,

is the lack of funding to replace

and rehabilitate aging infrastruc-

ture.

Capital accumulation for some
projects is a strenuous, uphill fight.

CTA and its regional public trans-

portation partners — Regional

Transportation Authority (RTA),

IVIETRA, PACE, and the City of

Chicago — have joined forces to

try to identify adequate reinvest-

ment levels for mass transit.

For every dollar that CTA needs
for capital improvements, only 37
cents is available. Over the past

seven years, the federal govern-

ment has cut back its support of

transit capital programs by nearly

50 percent, and the President's

1 989 budget recommends further

cuts. In addition, the state pro-

gram that matches federal capital

dollars expired in 1988, and the

Governor's budget for the coming
year does not reauthorize this long-

standing program.

Past successes in mobilizing our

Congressional delegation to fight

transit cutbacks give hope for sta-

bilizing federal participation in Chi-

cago's transit construction and
vehicle replacement projects

through the next year.

Most importantly, CTA will work
vigorously with the RTA, PACE,
METRA and local governments to

persuade the Illinois General

Assembly to expand RTA's ability

to raise capital funds through the

sale of bonds or in other ways.

These capital funds can then be
used by transit agencies to repair

and replace the region's transit in-

frastructure and fleet.
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Infrastructure Needs
CTA has maintained its infrastruc-

ture in safe condition with limited

resources since it took over bank-

rupt private companies in 1947,

but the patchwork of temporary

fixes and scattered rebuilding

since then can no longer mask
today's monumental overall re-

newal problem.

Two factors affect CTA's rail and
bus replacement program; serv-

ice life and the availability of capi-

tal funds. A transit bus has a
normal sen/ice life of twelve years.

Of CTA's fleet of 2,247 buses, one
twelfth, or 90 buses, should be
replaced each year. But capital

funds haven't been sufficient, mak-
ing actual bus replacements er-

ratic.

Over-age buses are being reha-

bilitated as a stop-gap measure,

but even rehabilitated over-age

buses are increasingly costly to

maintain and operate.

A rail car will last about 25 years.

One twenty-fifth of CTA's 1 ,200

rail car fleet, or 48 cars, should

theoretically be replaced each
year.

In total, an adequate bus and rail

car replacement program would
require an average annual expen-
diture of $84 million.

Infrastructure

Needs



FUNDING UPDATE

Infrastructure Needs
Five of CTA's nine bus garages

were designed and built as street-

car barns in the early 1 900's. Most

need varying degrees of refiabili-

tation, or replacement, to l<eep up

witfi standard requirements for rail

and bus storage and maintenance

facilities. Our average annual

need for rehabilitation and con-

struction is $26 million. The cost

for needed maintenance equip-

ment is $15 million a year.

Of 143 rail stations, 87 were built

between 1892 and 1943. About

90 need major repair work or re-

placement. CTA's station renova-

tion program has been estimated

to require $25 million a year for the

next ten years.

CTA's 97.9 miles of track right-of-

way operate above, on, and below

ground level. Track and structure

renewal is a high priority, but the

rate of deterioration far outstrips

our present ability to renew it. We
need to continually replace or re-

habilitate steel structure, track,

ties, ballast, and bridges, at a cost

recently estimated at up to $230
million a year. Electrical, commu-
nications and signal work requires

an additional $20 million a year.

In summary, CTA's rolling stock

and facilities need to be renewed
on a more regular cycle. To renew

our physical plant, valued at a re-

placement cost of $9 billion, on an

on-going basis, CTA should be

spending $450 million each year.

Current resources allow reinvest-

ment of only $200 million annu-

ally.

CTA's urban and regional agenda
will aim for a stable and appropri-

ate funding base for public transit

in this region. CTA will continue to

resist federal cutbacks and will

support any effort to expand local

resources to speed our much-
needed infrastructure renewal.

Funds for Operations
Public funding available from the

Regional Transportation Author-

ity (RTA) continues to be far less

than needed to maintain even cur-

rent service at high quality, much
less provide the substantial

amounts of capital funds needed
to maintain and renew CTA's ex-

tensive and aged capital infrastruc-

ture. Because of limited public

funding, any service improve-

ments or expansion must be
funded from reductions in the

baseline operating budget.

CTA must carefully weigh the

benefits of any new programs

against the impacts of cutbacks in

existing programs. In 1988, for

example, CTA was only able to

budget $8.4 million for important

new initiatives in equipment and
facilities maintenance improve-

ment by cutting back expenditures

in other areas.

CTA's operating budget contin-

ues to be one of restraint and
reduction. Cuts in existing pro-

grams will have to be made to

balance the budget. Hoped for

program improvements, such as
better vehicle and facility mainte-

nance, expanded training for op-

erating and supervisory employ-

ees, and implementation of addi-

tional market development pro-

grams otherwise may have to be
foregone. It is hoped that some
special funding will be made avail-

able by RTA for service to new
markets and crucial infrastructure

renewal under their New Initia-

tives Program.

Due to CTA's cost containment

actions, it does not now look like a

fare increase will be required in

order to balance the budget in

1 989. However, a fare restructur-

ing in order to make the fare sys-

tem more efficient and market-re-

sponsive is still being evaluated.

In 1 988, CTA recovered 51 .64 per

cent of its operating costs from

farebox revenue, continuing to

more than meet RTA's farebox re-

covery ratio requirements.
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GROWING MARKETS

CTA provides comprehensive

transit service for the City of Chi-

cago and 37 suburbs 24 hours a

day, 365 days a year. Great care

is taken to provide this service

equitably throughout the region.

Beyond this, there are certain

newer and/or grovi/ing markets and

services of w^hich CTA is expe-

cially proud.
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The O'Hare Extension
The O'Hare line, which opened in

1 984, provides 35-minute service

between O'Hare International Air-

port and the heart of downtown
Chicago, for a one-way fare of one
dollar. For much of the way, the

line operates in the median of the

Kennedy Expressway, allowing

CTA riders to savor "flying by traf-

fic" on the frequently clogged high-

way. This new service has been

the object of a vigorous promo-

tional effort, including mass mail-

ing to 6,000 of Chicago's largest

businesses; ongoing direct mail

campaign to convention organiz-

ers, convention visitors and per-

sons requesting information

through the official publications of

the Illinois Department of Tour-

ism; distribution of 60,000 O'Hare

Rapid Transit maps through air-

line ticket agents and travel agents;

and distribution of 400,000 O'Hare

Rapid Transit maps through Pub-

lic Information booths at the air-

port.

In 1987, CTA celebrated the

O'Hare line's third anniversary,

noting that ridership had grown in

each of the three years since its

completion. The overall growth

rate for the O'Hare extensions 4

new stations has been 1 percent

a year. The annual growth rate for

the O'Hare station has been more
than 21 percent. The number of

passengers entering these new
stations daily has risen from

1 7,200 in 1 984 to 22,900 in 1 987.

SUCCESSES

The Ravenswood Line
While CTA's O'Hare line is a new
service whose ridership grow/th is

largely attributable to vigorous pro-

motion, the 80 year old Raven-
swood elevated line is currently

displaying a remarkable surge in

popularity, as an almost entirely

spontaneous effect of positive

neighborhood change in the area

through which it runs. As recently

as ten years ago certain stations

— even the whole route— were
facing the very real possibility of

being closed due to low patron-

age. Trends of the last decade
are:

•Line ridership is up 32.5 percent

over the last 1 years. This com-
pares to 3.3 percent for the entire

rail system.

•5 of 1 7 Ravenswood stations are

above the CTA system ridership

median.

•3 stations more than doubled

ridership (Armitage, Diversey, Chi-

cago).

All but 2 stations on this line show
increases over 10 years, and
losses at these 2 stations have

flattened out (Kedzie, Rockwell).

This ridership growth has been
fueled by accelerating redevelop-

ment, including rehabilitation of

older houses and apartment build-

ings, widespread construction of

new townhouses, and extensive

commercial activity along the

route's meandering course be-

tween the Loop and Kimball/Law-

rence terminal in the Albany Park

community.

The recent rebound in Raven-
swood ridership has generated its

own set of new issues. CTA plan-

ners are grappling with the prob-

lem of how to increase capacity to

meet demand and expand limited

late evening and weekend serv-

ice. There is also the fact that sub-

stantial portions of the aging struc-

ture and stations, while still safe,

need extensive and expensive re-

habilitation.

Ravenswood
Line



SUCCESSES

Special Services...

Transportation for the

Disabled
The CTA Special Services Pro-

gram for the disabled has grown
substantially since the start of the

program in October 1985. Rider-

ship has increased by 500 percent

while the cost per trip has been

reduced by 50 percent. This serv-

ice is now provided by five private

sector carriers. This unique pro-

gram has grown to become the

second largest paratransit system

in the world. An RTA study in De-

cember 1987 reported that CTA
Special Service riders viewed the

paratransit program with a high

level of satisfaction. Further ex-

pansion of the program is expected

Several key improvement pro-

grams were initiated in 1987 and

1988, including:

•Introduction of a 10-Point

Action Plan for improvement of

the Special Services Program and
strengthened performance stan-

dards for existing carriers

•Introduction of 24 hour

service

a day

•Significant progress in adding

carriers and tightening future car-

rier contracts

•Transfer of the program from a
planning function to an operations

function

In addition to paratransit service,

CTA will inaugurate a lift-equipped

mainline bus service evaluation

program, beginning with our next

bus purchase, scheduled for late

1989.

CTA's Advisory Committee on
Services for the Disabled moni-

tors these important programs, and
assures that the transit needs of

individuals with disabilities are

properly addressed.
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CTA Looks to the Future

LOOKING AHEAD

As CTA looks to the future, vigor-

ous efforts are underway to antici-

pate transportation needs and
make plans for meeting them.

Three of these planning initiatives

are described below.

Central Area
Circulator Project
The Central Area Circulator Proj-

ect, a major inter-agency planning

effort now underway, led by the

Metropolitan Planning Council, is

charged with defining the mass
transit needs of Chicago's grow-

ing downtown and forging a con-

sensus on how best to meet those

needs. This project is an integral

part of the city's process for estab-

lishing a central area framework
plan, parking policy, and transpor-

tation plan.

Work is being carried out by a

team of local transportation and
planning personnel, supported by
expert consultants. Data under-

pinning this analysis come primar-

ily from the City of Chicago's De-
partments of Public Works, Plan-

ning, and Economic Development,

the Chicago Area Transportation

Study (CATS); the Northeastern

Illinois Planning Commission
(NIPC); and CTA.
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The Strategic

Management Plan
Strategic planning is a systematic

process to define critical issues

and allocate scarce resources to

achieve the best possible future.

CTA's strategic planning process

incorporates a vision of a desired

future state that looks beyond the

annual budget.

Capital investments are key ele-

ments in strategic planning. Both

annual capital planning and op-

erations budgeting need the fo-

cus and direction provided by stra-

tegic planning results.

Phase I of the Strategic Manage-
ment Plan (the environmental

scan) identified the most impor-

tant strategic issues that will be
confronting CTA over the next

several years.

Phase II, recently completed,

defined the role of strategic plan-

ning within the Authority's organi-

zation. It more clearly delineated

functional relationships, such as

those among the planning proc-

ess, management decision-mak-

ing, capital investment program-

ming and operations. An inven-

tory of organizational goals was
established through Interviews

with CTA management and staff,

and plans will be developed for at-

tainment of these goals.

Phase III, now underway, will

implement a strategic planning

process as well as monitor plan

performance. Continuing consult-

ant assistance and interdepart-

mental coordination will be major

features of this project.

Household Travel

Market Survey
This current research effort re-

sponds to the needs and objec-

tives of the CTA to develop knowl-

edge about existing and potential

travel markets. It is necessary to

obtain a broad, basic understand-

ing of the total CTA market, in

order to identify market segments
which represent "markets of op-

portunity" for CTA. More informa-

tion is needed so that the choice of

target market segments for ex-

panded marketing efforts is objec-

tive, and timely. These research

results will be translated into serv-

ice and marketing strategies to

retain and/or increase ridership in

the identified market segments.

Central Area
Circulator

Project

Strategic
Management

Plan

Household
Travel
Market
Survey



•FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE 'CAPITAL EXPENDITURES

Financial
Performance

FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

CTA's recent financial perform-

ance tfirougfi 1 987 shows a stable

annual pattern of operating costs

and farebox revenue. (Data for

1988 are still undergoing audit).

Total system-generated revenue

for 1987 was $321.3 million,

$300.6 million of thiat amount in

fares. Total operating expenses

for the year were $641.4 million,

with almost 74 percent for labor.

Operating expenses when ad-

justed for inflation are virtually un-

changed since 1978. In 1987,

CTA recovered 51.95 per cent of

its operating costs from farebox

revenue.

About 55% of CTA's capital ex-

penditures have been for rail cars

and buses, with the remainder in-

volving track and structure re-

newal, bus garage and rail termi-

nal replacement or upgrading, and

related equipment expenditures.

While the average age of rail cars

has consequently declined since

1978, delays in bus purchasing

have seen a gradual Increase in

average bus age.

Capital Improvement Expenditures
1972-1987

(Millions of Dollars)

Source of Grants

Funding Agency Grant Amount

Federal

State

RTA
Other

,200.4

287.7

43.7

0.1

Total

Use of Grants
Budget
Category

Budget Expended/
Amount Obligated

Rail Cars 475.9

Buses 313.3

Buildings 258.8

Track/Structure 209.1

Other 274.8

468.8

308.8

222.0

199.5

209.4

Total 1,531.9 1,408.3

Chicago Transit Authority

Age of Fleet

78 79 80 81 82

Year
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Financial Hightlights

Annual Operating Revenue By Source
(Millions of Dollars)
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FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

Peer
Comparisions

Bus Cost Per Vehicle Hour Bus Cost Per Vehicle Mile

$ 4.6

Rail Cost Per Vehicle Hour Rail Cost Per Vehicle I

System Cost Per Vehicle Hour System Cost Per Vehicle I

1985 1986
1983 1984

CTA Source:

. Urban Mass Transportation Administration,
Average National Urban Mass Transportation Statistics

Peer Transit Operators Included In Comparisons:

NYCTA New York City Transit Authority

SEPTA Southeastern Pennsylvania Transit Authority (Philadelphia)

WMATA Washington (D.C.) Metropolitan Area Transit Authority

MBTA Metropolitan Boston Transit Authority

SCRTD Southern California Rapid Transit District (Los Angeles)

MARTA Metropolitan Atlanta Regional Transit Authority

MUNI San Francisco Municipal Railway
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strategic Planning

Administrative Employee Equivalents

(1987)

CTA AVG NYCTA SEPTA WMATA MBTA SCRTD MARTA

S4.00

3.00

CTA METRA PACE CTA METRA PACE
Operating Cost Per Passenger Annual Bedrock Capital Investment

(1985) Cost Per Passenger

SOURCE RTA Strategic Plan
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